
Town of Denning – Town Board Meeting 
Meeting called to order at 6:02 p.m. by Supervisor Brooks. 
Held on Tuesday, November 14th, 2023 at the Denning Town Hall. 

 
 
Present: Supervisor Brooks 

Councilmen: Gregory Vurckio, Kevin Smith, Mike Dean, and Paul Schoonmaker. 
Highway Superintendent Dan Van Saders. 
Public Present:  Andrew Kremer and Sal Salamone 

 
The Town Clerk Minute Book was signed prior to the meetings commencement. 
 
The Town Clerk gave the Board members their copy of the Agenda and 

Resolutions Nos. 53 and 54 of 2023, and the Budget vs. Actual through October 
2023.  
   

Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Supervisor Brooks calls to order the Town of Denning 2024 Budget Public 

Hearing.  Supervisor Brooks states that the Town did have to override the tax 
cap.  This is the first year since he has been Supervisor that he has had to do 
that.  The regular Town budget items are OK, but due to increased health 

insurance costs, increased NYS Retirement costs and proposed Ulster County tax 
program fees we are approximately $70,000.00 over last year’s Budget.  
Supervisor Brooks states that most residents should not see a tax increase due 

to recent reassessment of State land.  An increase of only $29,000.00 would 
have kept us under the 2% tax cap.  Due to the nature of the increase for health 
insurance and retirement fees there are no possible cuts. 
 

Supervisor Brooks requests comments and questions from the Board.  There are 
none.  Supervisor Brooks requests comments and questions from the Public.  
Andrew Kremer requested an explanation for the State land assessment that was 

increased this year.  Discussion follows regarding DEP and State land 
assessments and payments.  Mr. Kremer asked if the YMCA donation increased 
due to the YMCA’s most recent purchase of a property removing it from the tax 

roll for the Town.  Supervisor Brooks stated that it did not.  Discussion follows 
regarding the Frost Valley YMCA monthly donations. 
 

Mr. Kremer expresses his appreciation to Supervisor Brooks and the Town Board 
for their continuing efforts to keep taxes, costs, and fees under control for 
residents in the Town of Denning.   

 
Motion to adjourn the 2023 Budget Public Hearing at 6:12 pm made by 
Councilman Mike Dean, seconded by Councilman Gregory Vurckio.  All in Favor.  

Motion Carried. 
 
 

 
Supervisor Brooks opens the regularly scheduled Town Board Meeting at 6:13 

pm and inquires if all of the Councilmen have read the Minutes and asks if there 
are any amendments? All respond that the Minutes have been read and that 
there are no amendments.  

 
Motion to adopt last months’ minutes by Councilman Paul Schoonmaker, 
seconded by Councilman Mike Dean. All in favor. 
Councilman Mike Dean          AYE            Councilman Kevin Smith   AYE        

Councilman Gregory Vurckio  AYE           Councilman Paul Schoonmaker  AYE     
Supervisor David Brooks      AYE   
Motion carried following a unanimous roll call vote. 

 
Correspondence – by Supervisor David Brooks. 
 

➢ Shared Services Contract received from the Town of Hardenburgh.  

Supervisor Brooks requests a motion to accept.  Motion to accept Shared 

Services Agreement with the Town of Hardenburgh made by Councilman Mike 

Dean and seconded by Councilman Gregory Vurckio.  All In Favor.  



➢ Letter received from NYMIR regarding compliance with automatic shut-

offs for trucks.  Highway Superintendent Van Saders confirms that the PayStar is 

done.  He reports that we have one for the ’04 but he doesn’t think it is installed 

yet, and the Freightliner has it already. 

➢ Letter received from the Ulster County Planning Department requesting a 

Denning volunteer for the Ulster County Planning Board.  Councilman Smith will 

review the request with the Denning Planning Board at the next meeting. 

➢ Received donation check to the Town from the Frost Valley YMCA in the 

amount of $9,475.00 for the month of November.  The Denning Town Board 

wishes to express its sincere thanks to CEO Riel Pierbooms and the Frost Valley 

Board of Trustees for their ongoing support. 

➢ Resignation Letter dated November 12, 2023 received from Archie 

Ackerley as Dog Control Officer and Zoning Board of Appeals Member effective 

immediately. 

➢ Supervisor Brooks advises the Town Board that the request for Grant 

monies to erect an interior partition wall, business window and 2 interior doors in 

Town Hall was denied funding.  An alternative plan of installing a secure Dutch 

door with desktop to separate Town Clerk/Tax Collector and Deputy Clerk’s 

confidential office area from the public area is discussed.  Board members agree 

that Supervisor Brooks should pursue getting information regarding installation 

and pricing. 

 

Highway Report: by Highway Superintendent Dan Van Saders. 
 

➢ Revised repair list done on the Ford F350 is completed and the truck is 

back in service. 
➢ The Ladleton Bridge is completed and open for vehicles.  The bridge is 

safer and wider.  Further discussion regarding the completion of that 

project and two additional projects slated for the future – one on the bank 
at Strauss Lane across from Bischoff and the other on Riley Brook.  
Superintendent Van Saders reports that there was stone leftover (bank 

run) for the Town to use. 
➢ A company was found in Altamont, NY for the pressure washer repair.  

The motor was bad, drawing too much current.  It will cost approximately 
$1,500.00 for the repair. It is hoped that the company will deliver it when 

the repairs are completed. 
➢ Most of the trucks are turned over and ready for the Winter season. We 

have more trucks than drivers so we are in good shape. Thankful to be in 

mid-November with no weather events as yet. 
➢ There is a $300.00 uncashed check as the NYS DEC rejected permit 

application.  Discussion follows regarding correcting issues and getting 

application accepted.  Superintendent Van Saders confirms he will make 
the requested corrections and resubmit the application this week. 

➢ CHIPS called and the POP actual mileage was missing from submission.  

Superintendent Van Saders was able to rectify the situation over the 
phone.  Information is that checks will be issued on December 17th. 

➢ 550 oil pan work is done.  Possibly needs back brakes.  Supervisor Brooks 

asks if there is a warranty on the wheel bearing work as it was recently 
completed.  Superintendent Van Saders will confirm. 

➢ Superintendent Van Saders reports that Leonard Johnson’s training 
sessions are going well for his start of duties as Highway Superintendent 

beginning January 1st. 
 
Planning Board Report - by Liaison Councilman Kevin Smith. 

 
➢ Public Hearing was held at the last meeting on the Honzo Haven (Ken 

Kobayashi) Wellness Center proposal on Greenville Road in Sundown.  

There were quite a few concerns from the Public.  All concerns addressed 
and resolved.  Discussion follows. 

➢ Aldora Farfalla’s Bed and Breakfast on 71 Taylor Road in Claryville was 

approved. 
➢ Samim Yaquby appeared with a proposed AirBnB at 4 Woodfield Road. 
➢ Councilman Smith with follow up with the Planning Board on the request 

from Ulster County mentioned in correspondence. 
 



Highway Pre-Pay Vouchers presented by Hwy. Super. Van Saders. 
(See Warrant #11 Pre-Pay, Voucher Nos. 39 - 44) 

Health Care Reimbursement Account 11PP-39 DA90608 · Health Ins. -2,500.00 

MVP Health Care, Inc. 11PP-40 DA90608 · Health Ins. -11,936.47 

Trust & Agency Account - FICA 11PP-42 DA90308 · Social Security/Medicare -711.63 

Trust & Agency Account - FICA 11PP-43 DA90308 · Social Security/Medicare -38.25 

Trust & Agency Account - FICA 11PP-44 DA90308 · Social Security/Medicare -652.33 

  Grand Total -15,838.68 

 
Highway Vouchers presented by Hwy. Super. Van Saders. 
(See Warrant #11, Vouchers Nos. 119 - 135) 

Advance Auto Parts 119 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -59.32 

Arkel Motors 120 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -198.37 

Bottini Fuel Corporation 121 DA51104 · Maint Of Streets - Contr -935.23 

Callanan Industries, Inc. 122 DA51104 · Maint Of Streets - Contr -2,107.99 

Capital One Trade Credit 123 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -359.99 

Case Tire Service Inc. 124 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -73.00 

FleetPride 125 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -185.61 

H.O. Penn Machinery Company Inc. 126 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -223.80 

Home Depot Credit Services 127 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -138.02 

Hudson River Truck & Trailer 128 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -1,694.52 

Liberty Trading Post 129 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -51.14 

Monticello Black Top Corp. 130 DA51104 · Maint Of Streets - Contr -422.90 

North East Parts Group 131 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -206.65 

Romeo Ford 132 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -7,703.78 

Sarjo Industries 133 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -82.74 

Tractor Supply Credit Plan 134 DA51304 · Machinery Contr -162.96 

NYS & Local Retirement 135 DA90108 · NYS Retirement System -35,413.00 

  Grand Total -50,019.02 

 
General Pre-Pay Vouchers presented by Supervisor Brooks. 

(See Warrant #11 Pre-Pay, Vouchers Nos. 95 – 104) 

Central Hudson-1 11PP-95 A8160.4 · Refuse & Garbage-Contractual -51.64 

Central Hudson-2 11PP-96 A5132.4 · Highway Garage-Contractual -382.41 

  A1620.4 · Buildings-Contractual -321.54 

  Central Hudson-2 Total: -703.95 

Charter Communications 11PP-97 A5132.4 · Highway Garage-Contractual -142.98 

Charter Communications 11PP-98 A1620.4 · Buildings-Contractual -184.61 

Elan Financial Services 11PP-99 A1670.4 · Central Data Processing Contrac -2,030.78 

HealthCare Reimbursement Account 11PP-100 A9060.8 · Health Insurance -2,500.00 

MVP Health Care Inc. 11PP-101 A9060.8 · Health Insurance -10,824.97 

TRUST & AGENCY ACCOUNT - FICA 11PP-102 A9030.8 · Social Security -725.96 

TRUST & AGENCY ACCOUNT - FICA 11PP-103 A9030.8 · Social Security -133.88 

TRUST & AGENCY ACCOUNT - FICA 11PP-104 A9030.8 · Social Security -273.86 

  Grand Total (17,572.63) 

 

General Vouchers, presented by Supervisor Brooks.  
(See Warrant #11, Voucher Nos. 148 - 167) 

Mark Boncek 148 A1620.4 · Buildings-Contractual -1,500.00 

Bottini Fuel 149 A1620.4 · Buildings-Contractual -232.23 

Central Hudson 150 A5182.4 · Street Lighting - Contractual -164.75 

Corporate Images, Inc. 151 A1110.4 · Town Justice-Contractual -135.00 

e-Nable Business Solutions 152 A1670.4 · Central Data Processing Contrac -617.50 

ES11, LLC 153 A1670.4 · Central Data Processing Contrac -725.00 

Jonathan Follender, Reim. 154 A9060.8 · Health Insurance -841.10 

Cindy Mickelson, Reim. 155 A1220.4 · Town Supervisor-Contractual -789.92 

MVP Select Care Inc. 156 A9060.8 · Health Insurance -30.00 



 General Vouchers continued… 

NYS & Local Retirement System 157 A9010.8 · NYS Retirement System -17,405.00 

Town of Neversink 158 A7310.4 · Yth Prgm-Contractual -1,600.00 

Newman Traffic Signs 159 A3310.4 · Traffic Control - Contractual -731.15 

Office of the State Comptroller 160 A690 · Overpayment & Clearing Account -2,300.00 

 161 A690 · Overpayment & Clearing Account -3,845.00 

  Office of the State Comptroller Total: -6,145.00 

QUILL CORP 162 A1410.4 · Town Clerk-Contractual -18.99 

 162 A1620.4 · Buildings-Contractual -61.48 

 162 A1220.4 · Town Supervisor-Contractual -61.48 

 163 A1620.4 · Buildings-Contractual -112.98 

 164 A5132.4 · Highway Garage-Contractual -110.74 

  Quill Corp. Total: -365.67 

Sundown Methodist Church 165 A1620.4 · Buildings-Contractual -500.00 

UCRRA 166 A8160.4 · Refuse & Garbage-Contractual -2,672.36 

Daniel Van Saders, Petty Cash 167 A5010.4 · Supt. Highway-Contractual -3.90 

  Grand Total (34,458.58) 

 
 
Capital Vouchers, presented by Supervisor Brooks.  

(See Warrant #11, Voucher Nos. None) 
 
 

Supervisor Brooks inquires if the Councilman are satisfied with the audit of the 
Vouchers. The Councilmen respond in the affirmative. 
 

 
 
Resolution No. 53 of 2023 

 
WHEREAS New York State General Municipal Law Sections 103 and 104-4 
permit the pre-audit function of vouchers, as a form of internal controls in the 

checking of claims and supporting documentation. And  
 
WHEREAS the Sections 118 and 119 of New York State Municipal Law also 
authorize the auditing authority to approve of Said vouchers. AND 

 
WHEREAS the Office of the New York State Comptroller Division of Local 
Governments and Accountability: Budgets and Finances also approves of this 

method. 
 
NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Denning Town Board 

HEREBY approves of and authorizes payment of the following Warrants: 
 
Highway Fund Prep Pay Warrant No. 11 Voucher Nos. 39 – 43. 

Highway Fund Warrant No. 11, Voucher Nos 119 - 135.   
General Fund Pre-Pay Warrant No.11 Voucher Nos. 95 – 104. 
General Fund Warrant No. 11 Voucher Nos. 148 - 167 

Capital Fund Sewage Disposal Warrant No. 11 Vouchers None. 
 
Whereupon, The Resolution was put to a vote and recorded as follows: 
Motion to adopt and approve by Councilman Gregory Vurckio and seconded by 

Councilman Kevin Smith. 
Roll Call Vote: 
Councilman Mike Dean  AYE  Councilman Paul Schoonmaker AYE 

Councilman Kevin Smith AYE  Councilman Gregory Vurckio AYE 
Supervisor David Brooks AYE 
Motion carried following a unanimous roll call vote. 

 
Supervisor Brooks welcomes Sal Salamone to address the meeting regarding the 
Frost Valley Road speed limit reduction request for Resolution.  Mr. Salamone 

relates that the Frost Valley Road is listed on many car and motorcycle rally 
routes on the internet, etc.  There are severe safety issues regarding speeding 
on this road in regard to other users namely bicycles, hikers and residential 



pedestrians, specifically in the Frost Valley Hamlet and the YMCA Camp area.  
The YMCA Camp has indicated its concerns regarding this matter as well.  This is 

confirmed by Andrew Kremer who is on the Board of Trustees at the Camp.  Mr. 
Kremer also acknowledges as a representative of the fire district that the fire 
department fields calls for car accident cleanup on this road due to speed and 

dangerous curves.  Highway Superintendent Dan Van Saders states that Ulster 
County would address the road signage issues right away.  Discussion follows 
that enforcement will be an ongoing issue as Ulster County Sheriff’s Dept. is 

understaffed. Supervisor Brooks confirmed that a traffic study was done on this 
road in 2007, however road use has changed since that time.  Mr. Salamone 
states that the Town of Shandaken also has these issues on this stretch of road 
in their Town and suggests contacting them for their input.  Discussion follows.  

Resolution is read by Supervisor Brooks. 
 
Resolution No. 54 of 2023 

 
WHEREAS, it is the duty and obligation of the Denning Town Board to safeguard 
and ensure the safety and well-being of its citizens, and 

 
WHEREAS, it has become necessary to reduce the speed limit in Said area of 
the Town of Denning,  

 
NOW THEREFORE The Town of Denning HEREBY RESOLVES, pursuant to 
Section 1622.1 of the Vehicle and Traffic Law of New York State, upon 

recommendation of the Highway Superintendent of the Town of Denning, to 
petition the New York State Department of Transportation for a reduction of the 
speed limit to 35 miles per hour for the entirety of the Frost Valley Road in the 
Town of Denning (Ulster County Route 47) from the Town of Neversink Town 

Line to the Town of Shandaken Town Line, with more consistent markings for 
dangerous curves, and 
 

The Town of Denning HEREBY RESOLVES to petition the New York State 
Department of Transportation to further reduce the speed limit to 30 miles per 
hour for the 0.7-mile stretch through the Frost Valley hamlet, and for the 2-mile 

stretch through the Frost Valley YMCA Camp area.  
 

 
Whereupon, The Resolution was put to a vote and recorded as follows: 
Motion to adopt and approve by Councilman Kevin Smith and seconded by 
Councilman Paul Schoonmaker. 

Roll Call Vote: 
Councilman Mike Dean  AYE  Councilman Paul Schoonmaker AYE 
Councilman Kevin Smith AYE  Councilman Gregory Vurckio AYE 

Supervisor David Brooks AYE 
Motion carried following a unanimous roll call vote. 
 

 
 
 

 
 
Supervisor Brooks asks if there are any questions or comments on the 
Preliminary 2024 Budget.  The Town Board members respond that there are no 

issues.  Supervisor Brooks requests a Motion to Adopt and Approve the 2024 
Budget of the Town of Denning. 
 

WHEREUPON a Motion was made by Councilman Gregory Vurckio and seconded 
by Councilman Mike Dean to Approve and Adopt the 2024 Budget of the Town of 
Denning, which was then put to a vote and recorded as follows: 

Roll Call Vote: 
Councilman Mike Dean AYE   Councilman Paul Schoonmaker AYE 
Councilman Kevin Smith AYE            Councilman Gregory Vurckio AYE 

Supervisor David Brooks AYE 
Motion carried following a unanimous roll call vote. 
 

 
 

























 
 
 
 

 
 
Supervisor Comments: 

➢ Supervisor Brooks reports to the Board that he received the engineered 
septic plans for the Donnelly and Panacic systems from Ward Engineering.  
It is too late in the season now for septic work so will go to bid in the 

Spring.  It is acknowledged that this is an exceptional program through 
the CWC for ensuring clean water. 

➢ Supervisor Brooks reports that there has been recent discussion with the 

CWC in regard to a Sundown Septic Maintenance District as well, probably 
about 4 to 5 years down the road. 

 

 
 



 
 

Supervisor Brooks calls for Councilmen Comments: 
➢ Councilman Vurckio informs the Board that the CWT is still working on LAP 

and SAP policies.  The next scheduled meeting is set for next week.  He 

reports that LAP will continue but may be reduced with SAP policy.  They 
are working out the details. 

➢ Councilman Schoonmaker informs the Board that there were four no 

shows for court appearances at the latest Justice Court session.  Three out 
of district and one relatively local.  Judge Follender expresses frustration 
in this regard. Discussion follows. 

➢ Councilman Dean notes an issue regarding an electric pole at the Ladleton 
project site new bridge.  This pole delayed commencement of the project 
and now that the bridge has been widened the pole is an issue again. 

Highway Superintendent Van Saders will contact Brenden Wagner in 
regard to this matter. 

➢ Councilman Smith has no other comments. 

 
 
Supervisor Brooks calls for any further councilmen comments or discussion.  

There is none. 
 

There is no Public present at this time for comments. 
 
 

Supervisor Brooks makes a Motion to enter executive session to discuss a 
personnel matter at 7:18 pm and it is seconded by Kevin Smith. As no formal 
decision was made on the topic during Executive Session, it was adjourned at 

7:35 pm by motion from Mike Dean and Seconded by Paul Schoonmaker.  
 
 

 
Respectfully submitted by Nancy Parrow, Town Clerk, November 21th, 2023. 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 

 
 
Next Town Board & Business Meeting: Wednesday, December 12th, 2023 at 6 pm 

at the Denning Town Hall.  
 


